

Historical Society of Cheshire County

Collecting, Preserving, and Communicating the History of Cheshire County

VOL. 36, NO. 2 JUNE 2020

We Are Here For You



During the darkest days of WWII the Historical Society of Cheshire County closed its doors and suspended all activities for approximately two years. It is true that the organization was much different then, with no paid staff and only a few programs a year, but the volunteers who led the society found themselves dealing with new priorities in their lives that did not include their beloved historical society.

We are now facing another global emergency, and the society's staff is working diligently to ensure that the organization remains relevant and useful to the public. We could not have imagined that the rapid suspension of public events across the state would force us to cancel or postpone 50 programs during the difficult early months of 2020. As a result of the current situation, the organization is striving to stay active and available to its audience by employing technology that wasn't available to our predecessors 75 years ago. Through the use of social media, email, and virtual events we are working to engage our audience and illustrate the importance of history in our daily lives.

Through this newsletter, we want to share what we are doing, what's available to you and what we hope to do in the coming months. Although our facilities have been closed, the staff has continued to work, mostly from home. We are still replying to phone messages and email, including research requests. We are also filling orders for purchases in the museum store and can arrange for curbside pick-up.

We have prepared and shared a weekly pandemic related local history story. We are also collecting stories of the experiences of individuals during the coronavirus outbreak through our "Share Your Story" initiative. Portions of some of the stories may be seen elsewhere in this newsletter. We have added considerable content to the society's website, including sections on Empowered Women of Cheshire County and the Magical History Tour (Walldogs) Murals of Keene. A new Empowered Women of Cheshire County section offers a glimpse at some of our region's female leaders of the past. Two student interns are scheduled to assist staff with research and development of this project. The current feature exhibit on the history of toys made in the region is available virtually on the website. (Continued on page 2)

Historical Society of Cheshire County



Board of TrusteesKatherine Snow
President

Dominic Perkins *Vice President*

Jane Lane *Treasurer*

Ed Bergeron
Steve Brackett
Ritu Budakoti
Kelly Budd
Kathy Halverson
Bridget Hansel
John Harris
Carl Jacobs
Barbara Leatherman
Dominic Perkins
Chris Pratt
Jim Rousmaniere
Rowland Russell
Anthony Tremblay

Staff

Alan F. Rumrill *Executive Director*

Richard Swanson

Development Director

Katharine Schillemat

Administrative

Assistant

Jennifer Carroll *Education Director*

Andrea Cheeney
Marketing & Museum
Store Coordinator

Jennifer Rumrill Events Coordinator

Mary Jensen
Jonathan Daniels
Center Project
Manager

We're Here For You(Cont. from page 1):

We have also offered online movies and presentations. The society has canceled or postponed all in-person events through June, but some aspects of some of those will also be available online. Updates will be posted on the society's website.

In addition to new digital content, the staff has been very busy working on grant-funded projects. New Magical History Tour mural-related curriculum for 2nd to 6th graders is under development. The staff continues to research and develop walking tours related to the Magical History Tour murals and the history of women's suffrage in Keene.

As one museum professional stated, "crisis mode is not sustainable." It remains an important task for the Society's staff to keep in close contact with its colleagues in the museum field as well as its partners in the local arts and culture field. The experience of this pandemic will have a long-lasting effect on how the public engages with local history and historical organizations. It will change how we plan future educational events, hands-on learning experiences, summer camps, and the creation of digital content.

The Historical Society of Cheshire County remains both steadfast and flexible in its approach to communicating local history. The staff is determined to provide a safe space for others to make connections between the past and present, whether that is in one of our buildings, somewhere else in the community, or online.

The organization is preparing for a phased reopening. We anticipate that regulations will require the use of masks and hand sanitizer and that we will have to limit crowd sizes. The schedule and procedures for the reopening will also be posted on the website.

We have been very busy despite the fact that our doors have been closed, especially answering requests for historical information and working to juggle, reschedule and adapt many programs to other formats. We are here for you and we are optimistic that we will be able to host some in-person events later in the year. We are very grateful for all of the interest in and support of the Historical Society during these trying times, and we look forward to seeing you all again soon!

Share Your Story

When the state and the country began to close down in early March, the Historical Society staff realized that we were experiencing a unique and unprecedented historical event that should be recorded for the enlightenment of future generations. We quickly launched the "Share Your Story" initiative to collect first-hand accounts of the current pandemic. The stories immediately began to flow in by email. People shared feelings, activities, humor, changes to their everyday schedules, and other experiences related to the outbreak. Please help us preserve Cheshire County's response to COVID-19 by sharing a story about how you and your family are coping during these difficult times. You can learn how to share with us at the end of this article. The following examples may make you cry or laugh, they may inspire you, and they may make you contemplate what we are experiencing today.

1.) "Dog and cat are enjoying the new normal. We're home now most of the time. Dog walks are more frequent, cat pats are more regular. Nice to have a silver lining thing!

We're saving money too, no place to spend it anyways. Creative cooking with what we have sustains us. Trips out to grocery stores are a different adventure every time. Clorox bleach wipes and hand sanitizer lotion accompany every step outside. Face masks required for almost everything and Halloween is still over six months away.

We made a special trip to Concord two weeks ago to deliver medications and five pounds of flour to our daughter when she could not get any. The flour was not

Share Your Story (Cont. from page 2):

expensive, but the delivery was. It was like a spy or secret agent drop of stolen secrets. No touching involved!

Thank you for allowing me to get up on the 21st century soap box. History has always been interesting for me and of course, repeats itself. Let's not repeat this event."

2.) "How 'Lady Boomers' became 'Lady Zoomers.'

No matter how old you are, birthdays are a reason for celebration with family and friends. The COVID-19 virus and social distancing posed a challenge for my recent 68th birthday. The yearly dinner gathering with friends was not an option this year. Working from home and being in isolation for four weeks was unsettling. My friends created an unconventional opportunity to connect with those I had not seen in one month by sending me a Zoom Birthday Party invitation. I was able to see my friends on the computer screen, talking and laughing, sharing support and encouragement. I marveled and was proud of how these Lady Boomers were able to navigate the current computer technology and become Lady Zoomers.

I sincerely thank those who reach out to senior citizens now living with social distancing who possibly suffer anxiety, depression and fear of contracting the COVID-19 virus."

3.) "This has been a very difficult time in my life as well as others. I have never, nor will I ever, live through this historical epidemic.

I am a widow, living in Hinsdale. I'm feeling very lonely, trapped and isolated. I'm a social butterfly and I feel my wings have been "clipped." I took pride in keeping friendships by meeting my friends for lunch or coffee. I also enjoyed having friends come to my house for lunch or coffee. That cannot happen now.

I listen to the news on the TV and the prognosis is grim. I had done a lot of shopping a few weeks ago and hope I don't have to go out and possibly expose myself to contracting this deadly disease that has taken so many lives. More lives than the Vietnam War and more lives than the Sept. 11, 2001 attacks on our country.

My most disappointment comes with not being able to go to church for weeks And not being able to participate in the holy season of Easter. I have NEVER not gone to church on Easter. Even as a child, it was celebrated as a joyous occasion. I can view the mass on my computer or TV, but it is not the same. This is just another way in which I have been isolated.

Being a widow is a very lonely life and being isolated as a widow makes your life even more lonely. Thank you for letting me document a part of my life through this computer."

4.) "I did venture out; have to go to the grocery store to pick up milk and did wear my mask and gloves while doing so. Only four people that I saw had masks on and one had gloves. I was surprised at that but there were plenty of antiseptic towels to be used.

On my was back home, I stopped at our mailbox to pick up our mail and there were two handmade

"Happy Day" cards with pictures in them left from our neighbors' twin eight-year-old boys Grant and Ryan. It all made for a 'Happy Day' during the Covid-19 Pandemic. It was nice addition to our "Shelter in Place 2020" experience."

While you are practicing social distancing, we want to hear your stories. What will our descendants think about what is happening to us today? The Historical Society is actively collecting stories via email to preserve in its archive for future educational purposes. Email us a brief story, a photo, your name, and what town you live in to Stories@hsccnh.org. If you prefer, you may send your story to the Historical Society by mail at PO Box 803 in Keene.



Thank you to Savings Bank of Walpole for all you do for the community!



We are proud to support the Historical Society of Cheshire County.





community.cswg.com



Liana M. Poodiack CFP® Managing Director Wealth Manager Travis J. Poodiack Vice President Wealth Manager

~Finding the balance between your life and your wealth~

www.poodiackwealth.stewardpartners.com 34 West Street Keene, NH 03431 Phone: 603.827.4068 Fax: 603.338.0200

Steward Partners Global Advisory, LLC and Poodiack Wealth Management Group maintains a separate professional business relationship with, and our professionals offer securities through, Raymond James Financial Services, Inc., Member FINRA/SINC, Investment advisory services of feed through Jelsewal Partners. Investment Advisory, LLC.

"Bricking" News!

The team from Lepisto's Masonry performed the latest installment of engraved bricks at the walkway between the Wyman Tavern and the Bruder House. If you would like to order a brick for the next installment, go to https://www.bricksrus.com/order/

historicalsocietyofcheshirecounty/



BREADWORKS

A wood fired pizza will have historic benefits

Order an expertly crafted wood fired pizza and support the Historical Society of Cheshire County

Save the Date Tuesday, August 4, 2020

Visit our website for more information hsccnh.org

Historical Society of Cheshire County Receives Preservation Achievement Award



The Historical Society of Cheshire County was among the winners when the New Hampshire Preservation Alliance announced its 2020 Preservation Achievement Awards at a virtual gathering on May 5. The Historical Society was recognized for restoration and rehabilitation work done at the Wyman Tavern historic house museum (1762) and the Bruder House (1839). The project team included Monahon Architects, Daniel V. Scully Architects, and Ingram Construction Corporation.

Alan Rumrill refers to the Wyman Tavern as the Society's "most important artifact." Built in the Georgian style by Captain Isaac Wyman, a veteran of the French and Indian Wars, the Tavern was in operation as a public house for 40 years. The Trustees of Dartmouth College held their first meeting at the Wyman Tavern in 1770.

Five years later, 29 Minutemen gathered at the Tavern to march to Lexington. In 1968, the building became the Society's historic house museum after it had been a private home for 170 years.

In 2017, the Historical Society was able to acquire the Bruder House next door to the Wyman Tavern, which made it possible to expand and enhance the programming at the Wyman Tavern. We were delighted to be able to combine these two important Main Street properties into a unified and appropriately preserved historical campus. The restored and renovated buildings and grounds welcomed 2,500 visitors for tours, festivals, hands-on activities, cooking demonstrations, lectures, summer camps, living history activities, and performances in 2019 after the Bruder House opened on June 1st. The merging of these two properties has allowed us to expand programming related to the region's history without compromising the heritage of the 18th century Wyman Tavern.

Jeff Ingram of Ingram Construction said he was drawn to the project by The Owner/Architect team and the prospect of helping to preserve a historic landmark on Keene's Main Street. Ingram said, "The community will benefit from preservation of two iconic buildings and the cultural and educational opportunities they will help to provide for generations. For Wyman the challenge was installing modern building infrastructure while preserving the character-defining features of the building. Bruder was more of a gut rehab, so the structural upgrades to the building were very involved and complex and had to be carried out with care so the historic features could be maintained." Ingram is proud of the teamwork put forth by all members of the team. "The Society's building committee and staff were phenomenal to work with," he said, "and the architects Dave Drasba and Dan Scully were able to strike the perfect balance of budget, program, and function."

Thanks to Jim Rousmaniere for His Service

In recognition of Jim Rousmaniere's many contributions to Cheshire County history and his service as President of the Historical Society of Cheshire County Board of Trustees, the Historical Society placed a brick in his honor in the walkway between the Wyman Tavern and the Bruder House. Jim will continue to serve as a trustee for two more years.

We thank Jim for his dedication and service.







Jonathan Daniels Center

for Social Responsibility at the Historical Society of Cheshire County

The 1965 Alabama Literacy Test

In 1965 Black citizens in Alabama were required to pass a literacy test before they could register to vote. This test was in addition to the 4-page affirmation of residency paperwork required of all Black registrants. Prospective White registrants did not have to meet these requirements. Several versions of this test were used. These questions were taken from a version with 68 questions. No more than 7 incorrect answers would be accepted. See how you do on these 5 questions. Answers on page 8.

246 Main Street, Keene, NH 603.352.1895 jdcenter@hsccnh.org jonathandanielscenter.org

Thomas and Susan Abert

Robert and Deborah Aliber

- 1. The population census is required to be made every ____years.
- 2. If a person flees from justice into another state, who has authority to ask for his return?
- 3. The power to declare war is vested in:
- 4. On the impeachment of the chief justice of the Supreme Court of the U.S., who tries the case?
- 5. Does enumeration affect the income tax levied on citizens in various states? Yes No

While these particular requirements have been eliminated, new voter suppression techniques, such as consolidating polling locations and moving them to areas not serviced by public transportation, and voter roll purges have been implemented in the past 10 years. Stay tuned to the Jonathan Daniels Center for Social Responsibility as we continue Jonathan's work and find our new place in Civil Rights history.

Many Thanks to our 2020 Wyman Tavern Keepers

Larry Benaquist and Tammy Armstrong Rebecca and Wayne Barton Phillip "Rusty" Bastedo Jay and Lisa Blanchard **Brad Blodget** Chris J. and Mary J. Booras Steven and Pauline Brackett Richard and Betsey Church John Cooney Richard and Patricia Dugger **Sybil Dupuis** Robert and Alfrieda Englund Anne Faulkner and Robert King David Frechette and Sydney Croteau Frechette Henry Frechette Mark and Alice Funk Pat Gallup Sarah Handford and Susan Landers-Gilbert Thomas and Elke Hanna H. Roger and Nancy Hansen John and Jean Hoffman John and Lynda Hunt Martha Hunt Jeff and Lori-Ann Ingram Ruth and Carl Jacobs, Jr.

Kendall and Molly Lane

Richard and Judith Kalich

Harriet and Claus Knappe **Kurtz Family Foundation** Charles and Carolyn Loos Daniel and Michel Mariaschin John and Susan McGinnis Brian and Lois Merry Susan and Gary Murata **Brandt Onorato** Lee and Paula Page Jennifer and Victor Pepin Pinney Plumbing & Heating & AC Chris and Gaynelle Pratt Marilyn Wyman Riley James and Sharon Rousmaniere Savings Bank of Walpole Richard Scaramelli Arthur and Lynn Simington Edwin and Sharron Smith Katherine Snow and Paul Ledell Jeanie Sy Richard Talbot Kimball and Maria Temple Robert and Lianne Therrien Anthony and Barbara Tremblay Jan Weekes Robert Wellwood Rebecca and Wayne Whippie Jeanne Williams

Peter and Martha Wright

Margaret Ziegler

Proudly Participating In NHGIVES Support Us on June 9-10, 2020 6PM-6PM

NH Gives is June 9-10

On June 9 from 6:00 pm to June 10 at 6:00 pm, thousands of people will participate online in the NH Gives campaign to support New Hampshire's nonprofits. This year, the most urgent need at the Historical Society is to retain staff positions and meet operating expenses so that we can pivot well to provide content online and prepare for our phased reopening.

In addition, we hope you will consider a NH Gives donation to the Jonathan Daniels Center for Social Responsibility, which is now located at the Historical Society of Cheshire County. The new project manager, Mary Jensen PhD, is looking forward to a busy year of developing the Center's space into an interactive, reflective, and forward-looking destination.

The New Hampshire Charitable Foundation has committed \$250,000 to match the first \$250,000 in contributions, so we hope you will support the Historical Society of Cheshire County and the Jonathan Daniels Center, and we hope you will give early while the matching funds last.

To donate go to: https://www.nhgives.org/organizations/historical-society-of-cheshire-county

In Grateful Recognition of our 2020 Sponsors and Business Members Thank you!

Presenting sponsors: Amoskeag Beverages, Monadnock Broadcasting Group

Major sponsors: C&S Wholesale Grocers, Main Street America, Mascoma Bank, The Melanson Company, A Tecta America Company, Poodiack Wealth Management Group, Savings Bank of Walpole, Yankee Bottle Club

Patron sponsors: John G. Burk and Associates, Keene Eye Care, The Keene Sentinel, Monadnock Food Co-op, Price Chopper

Sponsors: Aloha Keene, Bergeron Construction, Clark-Mortenson Insurance and Financial Services, Filtrine Manufacturing Company, Frazier and Son Furniture, Hamblet Electric, Hannah Grimes Marketplace, Ingram Construction Corporation, Keene Monument, Norton and Abert PC, Orchard Hill Breadworks, Pinney Plumbing and Heating, Silver Direct

Members: Carlisle Wide Plank Floors, Clear Solutions, Colony House Bed and Breakfast, The Douglas Company, Fenton Family Dealerships, KCS Architects, Keene Lions Club, Moore Nanotechnology Systems, Oster and Wheeler, Whitney Brothers

Supporters: Airport Storage, Carbone's Windows and Awnings, Green Energy Options, Greenwald Realty, Hamshaw Lumber, Hogancamp and Associates, Inkberry, Craig McBeth, MD,

Prime Roast, Thai Garden, Toadstool Bookshops, True North Networks, William Marconi Italian Club

Thanks to the following granting organizations:

Faulkner Family Fund
Frances R. Dewing Foundation
Historic New England
Kingsbury Fund
LCHIP
National Endowment for the Arts.
New Hampshire State Council on the Arts
New Hampshire Humanities
Putnam Foundation
Madelaine G. von Weber Trust

Thanks to the following companies who donated labor or materials for our capital projects:

Bensonwood
Carlisle Wide Plank Floors
Eastern Architectural Representatives
Firestone Building Products
Hamblet Electric
Ingram Construction Corporation
Frank Lucius Construction
The Melanson Company, A Tecta America Company
S&S Painting
Daniel V. Scully Architects
Barney Sherwin Trucking Service



Historical Society of Cheshire County P.O. Box 803 – 246 Main Street Keene, New Hampshire 03431 603-352-1895 – www.hscnh.org

Hours: Tues., Thurs., & Fri.: 9 am - 4 pm

Wed.: 9 am - 9 pm

First and Third Sat., 9 am- 12 pm

NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATION U.S. POSTAGE PAID KEENE, NH PERMIT NO. 102

Collecting, Preserving, and Communicating the History of Cheshire County

ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED

Calendar: Complete List of Events at Historical Society Website: www.hsccnh.org

All events subject to change or cancellation based on current health concerns. Check the Historical Society's website for additional events and for programming updates related to COVID-19.

July 19, 2020. 2;00 pm. Wyman Tavern Museum, 349 Main Street, Keene. Sip N' Learn Hour- Switchel and Shrub Enjoy a quick history of some interesting 18th century beverages

Wed. Aug 12, 2020. 7:00 pm. Historical Society of Cheshire County, 246 Main Street, Keene.

Votes for Women: A History of Women's Suffrage

Aug. 2020. Online 1-hour preview screening. Time and date to be announced.

The Vote: American Experience in collaboration with NH PBS.

Thursday, August 20, 2020. 2:00 pm. Bruder House, 349 Main Street, Keene. A Pirate in Keene? The short but colorful life of Capt. William Wyman with Becky Barton

Sat. August 22, 2020. 10:00 am. Bruder House, 349 Main Street, Keene. Colonial Cooking Demonstration

September 9, 2020. 7:00 pm Historical Society of Cheshire County, 246 Main Street, Keene. Presentation Sister Societies: Women's Antislavery Organizations in Antebellum America.